


although respectful, have not assuaged our concerns and resolution will require more 
information.  
  
We therefore request that the State Auditor’s Office conduct an audit regarding CSU 
compliance with the repatriation acts. We also ask that the audit include the following items in 
the scope of work and any other items the auditors may find relevant:  
  

• Conduct a survey of all CSU campuses obtaining the following information:  
o What remains and artifacts are in their possession, and  
o Since 1990, what remains and artifacts they have repatriated, to whom, 

when, and where.  
• Review the CSU Chancellor’s policies, practices, and any committee efforts 

regarding CALNAGRA and NAGPRA.  
• Conduct a thorough review of four CSU campuses for CalNAGPRA and NAGPRA 

compliance; o Two of the four campuses should include the San Jose State 
University and California State University, Chico;  

o The other two campuses should be selected by the State Auditor’s Office.   
• Review of proper storage and inventory procedures and practices as well as any 

social media policies regarding remains and artifacts.  
• Review campuses’ efforts to return remains and artifacts to tribes and review 

any delays in their return.  
• Review of transparency and mediation procedures.  
• Review whether the CSU campuses have representative and active participation 

of tribal community members on committees and other university bodies that 
make and monitor CalNAGPRA compliance policies and staff training.  

• Review campus engagement with the California Native American Tribal 
Governments and the California Native American Heritage Commission in its 
compliance process.  

• Interview tribal representatives on CSU CalNAGPRA and NAGPRA about the 
responsiveness of CSU faculty and administration to their concerns and 
timeliness of response.  

  
State legislation (AB 2836, Chapter 823, Statutes of 2018) ordering a state audit of the UC 
compliance with CalNAGPRA and NAGPRA declared the current treatment of Native American 
human remains and cultural items are incongruent with California values that include the 
importance of respect for cultural resources and government-to-government consultation. The 
legislation further declared that it is the intent of the Legislature to repatriate the thousands of 
human remains that were removed from their final resting places and now located in California 
museums and institutions to the appropriate California Native American tribes for proper cares 








